BY ELECTRONIC MAIL AND U.S. CERTIFIED MAIL – RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED

Greg Shoop
Acting Director
Colorado State Office
U.S. Bureau of Land Management
2850 Youngfield
Lakewood, CO 80215

Re: Request for Public Hearings on Proposed December 2018 Oil and Gas Lease Sale

Dear Acting Director Shoop:

Pursuant to the National Environmental Policy Act ("NEPA"), the undersigned are writing to request that the U.S. Bureau of Land Management ("BLM") hold public hearings in conjunction with its proposed December 2018 oil and gas lease sale in Colorado. Given the immense environmental controversy surrounding the agency's proposed lease sale, as well as substantial public interest in holding hearings, the agency is required to hold such hearings prior to making any decision related to the December 2018 oil and gas lease sale.

In accordance with White House Council on Environmental Quality NEPA regulations, the BLM must "[m]ake diligent efforts to involve the public in preparing and implementing [its] NEPA procedures." 40 C.F.R. § 1506.6(a). To this end, the BLM is obligated to "[h]old or sponsor public hearings or public meetings whenever appropriate[.]" 40 C.F.R. § 1506.6(c). It is appropriate to hold public hearings or meetings whenever there is "[s]ubstantial environmental controversy concerning the proposed action or substantial interest in holding the hearing." 40 C.F.R. § 1506.6(c)(1). The agency's duty to hold public hearings around its actions is also set forth in the BLM's NEPA Handbook at H-1790-1, Section 6.9.1.

Here, there is no denying that there is substantial environmental controversy around the agency's proposed lease sale in December 2018. The proposed sale includes many parcels in the North Fork Valley of Colorado, near Dinosaur National Monument, next to the Arapaho National Wildlife Refuge, and in sensitive wildlife habitat, including critical habitat for sage grouse. There is immense public concern and controversy over the impacts of leasing. This controversy has been fueled by accelerated leasing schedules, lack of NEPA analysis in several impacted areas, and moving forward with a lease sale prior to completion of revised Resource Management Plans in several Colorado Field Offices, including the Uncompange and Royal Gorge Field Offices.

The environmental controversy around the December 2018 lease sale is underscored by the fact that even Colorado Governor John Hickenlooper has expressed numerous concerns over the BLM's proposed leasing. In a July 17, 2018 letter, the Governor voiced deep concerns over impacts to sage grouse, big game habitat, and over leasing in the North Fork Valley.

The proposed sale is all the more controversial given a recent federal court ruling holding that BLM is obligated to fully analyze and assess the environmental impacts of oil and gas leasing, including climate, water, and other impacts, pursuant to NEPA. *See San Juan Citizens All. v. U.S. Bureau of Land Mgmt.*, No. 16-CV-376-MCA-JHR, 2018 WL 2994406 (D.N.M. June 14, 2018). Here, there is significant concern that the BLM is not adhering to these fundamental requirements under the NEPA.

Without a doubt, there is substantial interest in holding a hearing. The undersigned, which represent 14 organizations and tens of thousands of members, are extremely interested in having a public forum within which to engage the BLM and to voice concerns and comments. Coupled with the level of controversy and interest in oil and gas leasing issues in Colorado, there is an enormous amount of public interest in holding a hearing.

We request the BLM hold at least three hearings around the December 2018 oil and gas lease sale, including one in the North Fork Valley, one in Grand Junction, and one at or near the Colorado State Office.

Absent public hearings, the December 2018 oil and gas lease sale will stand as an affront to the American public interest and our right to due process. We request the BLM respond in writing to our request as soon as possible.

Sincerely,

Natasha Léger

Citizens for a Healthy Community

Executive Director (Interim)

PO Box 1283

Paonia, CO 81428

970-399-9700

natasha@chc4you.org

Lisa Niermann President North Fork Valley Community Rights Advocates PO Box 1201 Paonia, CO 81428 970-417-5201

info@nfvcra.org

Matt Reed Public Lands Director High Country Conservation Advocates P.O. Box 1066 Crested Butte, CO 81224 303.505.9917 matt@hccacb.org

Steve Allerton
President
Western Colorado Alliance
134 N 6th St
Grand Junction, CO 81501
970-256-7650
via emily@westerncoloradoalliance.org

Peter Hart Staff Attorney/Conservation Analyst Wilderness Workshop PO Box 1442 Carbondale, CO 81623 www.wildernessworkshop.org 970.963.3977

Jeremy Nichols Climate & Energy Program Director 2590 Walnut Street Denver, CO 80205 303.437.7663 jnichols@wildearthguardians.org

Diana Dascalu-Joffe
Senior Attorney, Public Lands
Center *for* Biological Diversity
Denver, CO
720-925-2521
ddascalujoffe@biologicaldiversity.org

Robyn Cascade, Co-Leader Northern San Juan Chapter/Ridgway, CO Great Old Broads for Wilderness c/o PO Box 2924 Durango, CO 81302 (970) 385-9577 northernsanjuanbroadband@gmail.com

Alan Apt Wilderness Chair Sierra Club Colorado Chapter P.O. Box 620 Nederland, CO 80466

PH: 970-980-9027

Shelley Silbert, Executive Director Great Old Broads for Wilderness Box 2924 Durango, CO 81302

Office: (970) 385-9577 Cell: (928) 600-6754 shelley@greatoldbroads.org

slvec.org

Christine Canaly
Director San Luis Valley Ecosystem Council
P.O. Box 223 Alamosa, CO 81101
Office:(719) 589-1518
slywater@fairpoint.net

Alison Kelly Senior Attorney Lands, Nature Program Natural Resources Defense Council 1152 15th St. NW, Suite 300 Washington, D.C. 20005 (202) 717-8297 akelly@nrdc.org

Kelly Fuller
Energy Campaign Coordinator
Western Watersheds Project
PO Box 779
Depoe Bay, OR 97341
kfuller@westernwatersheds.org
(928) 322-8449

John Amos President SkyTruth PO Box 3283 Sherpherdstown, WV 25443 (304) 885-4581 john@skytruth.org Kyle Tisdel Climate and Energy Program Director Western Environmental Law Center 208 Paseo del Pueblo Sur, #602 Taos, NM 87571 (575) 613-8050 tisdel@westernlaw.org

CC: U.S. Senator Michael Bennet
U.S. Senator Cory Gardner
U.S. Representative Scott Tipton
Colorado State Senator Kerry Donovan
Colorado State Representative Millie Hamner